CABINET MEETING
10th September, 2003

Meeting commenced:
9.30 a.m.
"
ended:
10.25 a.m. fillin "end time" 
PRESENT:
Councillor Lancaster - in the Chair

Councillors Antrobus, Connor, Hinds, M. Lea, Mann, Sheehy, Warmisham and Warner




Councillors Boyd, Garrido and Howard and 

A. Dunning (Chairman Worsley and Boothstown Community Committee)

attended in respect of Minute 391

387.
APOLOGY FOR ABSENCE

An apology for absence was submitted on behalf of Councillor Merry

388.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS
The minutes of the meeting held on 23rd July, 2003, were signed by the Chairman as a correct record.

389.
QUARTERLY PERFORMANCE OVERVIEW
Submitted a report of the Director of Personnel and Performance analysing the Council’s performance in respect of the Best Value and Local Performance Indicators contained in the 2003/04 Best Value Performance Plan as at the first quarter of 2003/04.


RESOLVED:
THAT the report be noted; and that detailed consideration of performance take place at the individual meetings to be held between the Chief Executive, Director of Personnel and Performance, Leader and Deputy Leader and the respective Director and Lead Member ; and that a further report be submitted to Cabinet once such meetings have taken place.

390.
LIVERPOOL ROAD, ECCLES - DRAFT REGENERATION STRATEGY
Submitted a report of the Director of Strategy and Regeneration setting out the baseline position of the Liverpool Road Corridor and providing a comprehensive overview of the problems experienced along the corridor and in the wider area, together with a framework of suggestions that could be pursued to create a positive vision for the future development of the area.

Reference was made to:-

· The need for short term wins including:

· Re-development of the Crown Bingo site

· Parking provision in the vicinity of the Talk of the North Club

· Roller shutters on shops

· Planting tubs

· The need for Elected Member input into the distribution of the Fairshare funding

· The Strategy needs to relate to the high level of ethnic population and young people in the area

· The opportunity to develop arts as part of the proposals

· The need to ensure a sustainable community otherwise the area could spiral into decline

· The need to bring local traders back into the discussions

· The need to consider whether or not to retain businesses in the area or re-locate to specific locations

· Lack of spaces for young people


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the draft strategy be approved.




(2) THAT regeneration issues throughout the City be discussed at Cabinet on a quarterly basis.

391.
WORSLEY TOURISM STRATEGY

Adrian Dunning, Chairman of the Worsley and Boothstown Community Committee              attended the meeting and gave a presentation on the Worsley Tourism Strategy.

Councillor Barry Warner, Lead Member for Arts and Leisure submitted a report containing details of the draft Worsley Tourism Strategy which had been developed from a partnership of local residents, the business sector and the City Council and presented a strategic framework for the management of visitors and the enhancement of the tourism assets in this key tourism destination.

Reference was made to :-

· No reference to the continuation of the Bridgewater Canal through Winton to the Barton Aqueduct

· The need to link in with events management, especially the “Parks for People Strategy”

· More prominence to wild life issues and the environment

· The definition of sustainability should be that used by the Government and the Council in its Local Agenda 21

· Need to involve local collages


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT, subject to amendments agreed by the Worsley Tourism Task Group, the Worsley Tourism Strategy be approved and adopted.



(2) THAT nominations for the appointment of Chairman of the proposed Worsley Tourism Forum be sought from as wider audience as possible



(3) THAT all Directors are asked to consider ways in which their Directorate can contribute to the proposed Tourism Forum and the achievement of the draft delivery plan.



(4) THAT the Director of Services be requested to identify the funding indicated in section 7.5 of the report (£10,000 in 2003/04 and £20,000 in 2004/05).



(5) THAT monitoring and evaluation reports are presented to Directors Team on a six monthly basis and to Cabinet annually.

392.
PROPOSED NEW SCHOOL TO REPLACE ST. CLEMENT’S C.E. AND


RADCLYFFE PRIMARY SCHOOL
Councillor Keith Mann, Lead Member for Education, submitted a report on the proposed replacement of St. Clement’s C.E. and Radclyffe Community Primary Schools with a single new school on the Tamworth Jennings site.

RESOLVED:
(1) THAT, subject to statutory procedures, the amalgamation of St. Clement’s C.E. and Radclyffe Community Primary Schools in a new building on the Tamworth Jennings site be approved.



(2) THAT a public notice be published after consultation with the governing bodies and the C.E. Diocesan Board with regard to:-

· the closure of St. Clement’s C.E. and Radclyffe Community Primary Schools.

· the establishment of a new LEA Maintained Primary School.



(3) THAT approval be given to the commencement of the consultation process involving the School Governing Bodies, the C.E. Diocesan Board and the Ordsall Development Group.

393.
ASYLUM SEEKERS REPORT
Councillor David Lancaster, Deputy Leader of the Council, submitted the Asylum Seekers Report which had been referred to Cabinet by the City Council at their meeting held on 20th August, 2003.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the proposals contained in the report be supported.



(2) THAT the portfolio for a Lead Member be amended to reflect the wider asylum issues.




(3) THAT the reference to “equal or equitable distribution” be clarified 
insofar as this could never be in the context of a strict quota system.

394.
SALFORD RETAIL STUDY - FINAL REPORT
Councillor Derek Antrobus, Lead Member for Development Services, submitted the final report of the Salford Retail Study.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the report be noted and accepted for the purpose of providing a basis for the Council’s retail policies in the replacement UDP, for assessing the potential for new retailing opportunities and evaluating the benefits of regeneration proposals.



(2) THAT copies of the report be made available for sale at the prices indicated in Part 9 of the report.



(3) THAT the Lead Member for Housing submit a report in due course on the management of shops on council estates.

395.
PROPOSED COMPULSORY PURCHASE ORDERS - HIGHER BROUGHTON REGENERATION AREA

Councillor Derek Antrobus, Lead Member for Development Services, submitted a report indicating that in order to support the Higher Broughton Regeneration initiative it was necessary to compulsory acquire certain land and property interests in the area.

RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the Head of Law and Administration be requested to make  Compulsory Purchase Orders under section 226(1)(a) of the Town and Country Planning Act 1990 on those land and property interests in the Higher Broughton Regeneration Area and to take all necessary steps to secure confirmation of the orders.



(2) THAT the orders be named:-

· The City of Salford (Higher Broughton Regeneration Area No. 1 Compulsory Purchase Order 2003.


and

· The City of Salford (Higher Broughton Regeneration Area No. 2 Compulsory Purchase Order 2003.

396.
EXCLUSION OF THE PUBLIC

RESOLVED:
THAT, under section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the public be excluded from the meeting for the following two items of business on the ground that they involve the likely disclosure of exempt information as specified in the paragraphs of Part 1 of Schedule 12A to the Act, respectively indicated.

397.
MANCHESTER AIRPORT GROUP




(Paragraph 7)


REVIEW OF GOVERNANCE AND STRUCTURE


(Councillors Hinds and Lancaster declared an interest in this item)

The Chief Executive submitted a report containing details of the outcome of a review commissioned on behalf of the Shareholders of the Manchester Airport Group on Governance and Structure.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the report and summary of the findings of the McKinsey Report following its review of governance and top-level structure within the Manchester Airport Group (MAG), be noted.



(2) THAT the McKinsey recommendations as representing a new framework for strengthening the governance of MAG to drive the business forward in the interests of shareholders, and to modernise and regulate the relationships between shareholders and the company, be endorsed.



(3) THAT the recommendations of AGMA/Shareholders that work is urgently undertaken to develop this new framework for substantive report to shareholders and individual Councils later this year covering such matters as new constitutional documentation, shareholders agreement and shareholders objectives, be endorsed.



(4) THAT the appointment of Mr. David Kennedy as interim Non-Executive Chair of MAG and Councillor Peter Smith as interim Non-Executive Deputy Chair of MAG, be endorsed.



(5) THAT the establishment of a Shareholders Panel consisting of the Leaders of Manchester, Salford and Stockport with the support of the Chief Executives of Manchester and Salford and the Secretary of AGMA to oversee the detailed development of proposals for changes to the structure and governance arrangements for MAG for report back to individual Councils for their approval; and to act on behalf of Shareholders in overseeing and supporting MAG in the development and implementation of proposals to strengthen the internal management and operation of the business, be approved.



(6) THAT the Chief Executive in consultation with the Leader of the Council be authorised to take any such action as may be necessary in relation to the implementation of the proposals in order to secure the interests of the Council as a shareholder in MAG; and



(7) THAT the Shareholders Panel with the Leaders of Bolton and Wigan as the Appointments Panel be appointed to interview and recommend the appointment of the permanent Chair for ratification by Shareholders.

398.
FUTURE INVESTMENT OPTIONS FOR



(Paragraph 7)


NEW PROSPECT HOUSING LIMITED
Councillor Peter Connor, Lead Member for Housing, submitted a report containing details of the actions required to improve the opportunity for NPHL to draw down investment resources from the Government.

Reference was made to:-

· The need to withdraw from  round 2 bids but to bid in round 4

· Need to address the problem of hard to let properties, whether they should be transferred back to the Council and if so on their future either disposal or demolition

· The need to strengthen the ALMO Board

· Also need to consider the housing environment , highways, landscaping, street lighting etc.

· Need to address vacant properties that should not be vacant for 6-8 months

· At this moment in time to continue with the ALMO Annual General Meeting scheduled for 5th December, 2003.

· Political Executives to be kept informed of the situation in their areas

· Need for clarification of the leasing arrangement under PFI

· Substitution of the bullet point “The need to enable ALMO performance “ on page 13 with “The need to improve services to tenants”

· Not enough management capacity within the ALMO


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT it be noted that whilst Performance by New Prospect Housing Limited is showing marginal improvement in some key indicators that in terms of basic business areas insufficient progress is being made against the Service Improvement Plan for the organisation.



(2) THAT the actions in the replacement of the former Chief Executive of New Prospect with an interim Chief Executive be noted.



(3) THAT the clear Ministerial guidance on the future investment options for the ALMO be noted.



(4) THAT the obligations placed on stock holding Local Authorities under Decent Homes and the recently published Option Appraisal ‘sign off’ requirements; be noted.



(5) THAT as a consequence of the risks of New Prospect Housing Limited not meeting the necessary standard of overall performance within current agreed timescales and the impact therefore for the Council in not meeting Decent Homes targets or ‘fit for purpose’ approval be given to the withdrawal from ALMO Round 2 Decent Homes funding.



(6) THAT following guidance from the Minister for Housing and Planning approval be given to the preparation and submission of a bid for the fourth round of ALMO resources.



(7) THAT in order to meet the requirements of current guidance and following specific direction from Government Office North West approval be given to a parallel detailed stock option appraisal consultation with tenants and stakeholders to determine additional investment options which can add value to the ALMO fourth round bid.  These would include the opportunities for one or more of the following

· Private Finance Initiative (PFI);

· Voluntary Transfer;

· The Community Gateway Model;

· Disposal or remodelling.



(8) THAT given the need to have identified appropriate investment options by the end of December, 2003, that the process for determination of the final mix of those options, through local Community Consultation, is referred to the Lead Member for Housing; and that following that consultation a further report on recommendations be submitted to Cabinet.



(9) THAT a further report be submitted on the question of hard to let properties.



(10) THAT the acting Chief Executive of New Prospect Housing Limited be invited to address Cabinet at a future meeting.

399. NEW “SUPER” HOSPITAL IN MANCHESTER
The Chief Executive referred to an article which had appeared in the Manchester Evening News on 9th September 2003, concerning the delays and costs of the new “super “ hospital to be built in Manchester and the possible effects that this could have on the funds available for both primary and secondary care within Salford and other areas and also the effect it could have on the LIFT initiative and the future of Hope Hospital.

RESOLVED: THAT this matter be kept under consideration
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